
 
 
 

AGENDA 
 

Town of Southern Pines Historic District Commission 
Regular Meeting 

Thursday, November 8, 2018 at 4:00 p.m. 
Boyd Room of the Planning Office 

180 SW Broad Street, Southern Pines, NC 

 
I. Call to Order 

 
II. Approval of Minutes: October 11, 2018 

 
III. Oath of Testimony 

 
IV. Public Hearings: 

 
HD-15-18 Certificate of Appropriateness - Major Works; Downtown Park      
Entrance Improvements; 125 SE Broad Street; Applicant: Town of Southern Pines 
 
HD-14-18 Signage Modification Request for a Certificate of Appropriateness -   
Minor Works; The Old Pines Barber Shop; Applicant: Tristan Locklear 
 

 
V.  Old Business 

 
VI. New Business 

 
VII. Adjournment 
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MINUTES 
 

Town of Southern Pines Historic District Commission Regular Meeting 
Boyd Room of the Planning Department Office 

180 SW Broad Street 
October 11, 2018 at 4:00 PM 

 
The Town of Southern Pines Historic District Commission held a regular meeting on Thursday, 
October 11, 2018, at 4:00 PM in the Boyd Room of the Planning Department Office, 180 SW 
Broad Street, Southern Pines, North Carolina. 
 
Historic District Commission members present: Chairperson Darlene Stark, Mart Gibson, Carolyn 
Burns, Molly Goodman and Dorothy Shankle. 
 
Historic District Commission members Steady Meares and Lynn Anderson were absent. 
 
Town staff members present: B.J. Grieve, Senior Planner, Suzanne Sutphin, Planner, and Cindy 
Williams, Secretary to the Historic District Commission. 
 
Chairperson Stark called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 
Molly Goodman made a motion, which was seconded by Mart Gibson, to approve the Minutes of 
the August 9, 2018 meeting.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Dorothy Shankle made a motion, which was seconded by Carolyn Burns, to approve the Minutes 
of the September 26, 2018 meeting.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
Chairperson Stark asked if there were any conflicts of interest among the members of the 
Commission and there being none, she opened the public hearing. 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
HD-05-18: Certificate of Appropriateness: Major Works; Addition to Existing Residential 
Structure; 145 E Pennsylvania Avenue; Applicants, Linda and Jeffrey Sheer 

 
Mr. and Mrs. Sheer have submitted an application requesting a Certificate of Appropriateness - 
Major Works to construct a 330 square foot addition to their residence located at 145 E. 
Pennsylvania Avenue. The subject parcel is identified as PIN 858106381284 (Parcel ID: 
00034562). Per the Moore County GIS, the property owner is listed as Jeffrey Sheer.  The subject 
property is zoned CB - Central Business. 
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OATH OF TESTIMONY: 
 
Cindy Williams administered the oath of testimony to those wishing to provide evidence during 
the public hearing. 
 
STAFF REPORT – Suzanne Sutphin, Planner: 
 
Ms. Sutphin provided an overview of the application, stating that Mr. Sheer is proposing the 
construction of a 300 square foot addition to his existing residence.  The property is located within 
the CB zoning district, in which there are no minimum setback requirements.  There is 
approximately 14.77 feet of space remaining on the side of the property and the drawings reflect a 
15 foot addition plus the overhang of the eve.  A portion of the proposed addition would encroach 
upon the adjacent property, which is not allowed.   
 
The exterior construction materials will be the same as those approved in 2013 for his previous 
addition.  The windows and exterior color will match the existing structure with the exception of 
scalloped siding at the top of the roofline in the front.   
 
Chairperson Stark asked if the adjacent property owners had been notified of the application.  Ms. 
Sutphin confirmed that notice had been mailed to the adjacent property owners. 
 
Mart Gibson asked if having a window on the side of a structure that is built on a property line is 
in compliance with the Fire Code.  
 
B.J. Grieve responded that there are no zoning regulations that prohibit a window from being on a 
property line but that Fire Code issues will be addressed during the building permit review process.  
Building dimensions and the proposed use will also be reviewed at that time for zoning 
compliance.  If a site plan is submitted for a building that encroaches on a property line it will not 
be approved.   
 
Mr. Gibson expressed concern about the Historic District Commission approving a project that 
may then be altered to meet building and fire code requirements. 
 
Discussion ensued regarding zoning requirements and the building permit approval process. 
 
APPLICANT PRESENTATION – Jeffrey Sheer: 
 
Mr. Sheer stated that he believes the addition will encroach three (3) inches onto the adjacent 
property but he would be glad to move the addition back three (3) or four (4) inches.  If the Fire 
Department does not allow a window on the property line they will not install the window. 
 
Chairperson Stark asked Mr. Sheer if he was stating that he wanted to amend his measurements. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that he did not think his architect had taken the eve into account when she 
created the original drawings.  He said he would move the addition back so that it does not 
encroach on the adjacent property. 
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Mr. Gibson stated that according to the drawing, the 15 feet is to the wall and then there is an 
additional overhang.   
 
Mr. Sheer responded that the eve is the part of the building that is encroaching. 
 
Mr. Gibson said the actual building is encroaching. 
 
Mr. Sheer said they will move everything back and shorten the eve.   
 
Mr. Sheer stated that he wanted to amend his application to state that no portion of the structure, 
including the drip line, will encroach on the adjacent property.   
 
Molly Goodman asked for clarification as to what portion of the addition will be moved back. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that they are either going to make the building three (3) or four (4) inches 
smaller or cut the eve so that it is three (3) or four (4) inches shorter in width.  He said it was his 
understanding that the eve is the portion that extends beyond the property line. 
 
Mr. Gibson pointed out that according to the drawings that were submitted, the distance between 
the existing structure and the property line is fifteen (15)  feet and then the eve extends beyond the 
foundation of the addition.   
 
Mr. Sheer said the easiest thing will be to move the entire addition in from the property line. 
 
Mr. Gibson asked if the skylight is a concern. 
 
Ms. Shankle asked if it will be visible from the street. 
 
Ms. Burns responded that it is visible. 
 
Ms. Goodman stated that it probably will not be very visible from the alley. 
 
Mr. Sheer provided a sample of the shingle and the hardy board that he intends to use. 
 
Ms. Shankle referred to the summary which states that “A covered main entrance will be added 
fronted with platform steps” and asked if the entrance will be double doors.  She inquired about 
the door to be added to the west elevation as well as a door to the rear of the building. 
 
Ms. Sutphin responded that the number of doors had changed from the original drawing. 
 
Chairperson Stark asked Mr. Sheer to confirm that there will only be the double doors and one 
other door. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that the double doors will lead to a storage area.   
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Ms. Shankle commented that there will be three different door designs on the front of the building. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that the purple door is the original door from the original building and they 
cannot seem to duplicate that door.  The entry door will resemble the windows.   
 
Ms. Shankle asked if the double doors will be fixed. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that the double doors will open. 
 
Ms. Burns asked Mr. Sheer how they will enter the addition from the residence. 
 
Mr. Sheer said three existing windows in the rear of the house will be removed and replaced with 
French doors leading into the new addition.   
 
Ms. Shankle inquired about exterior lighting. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that there will be a light over the entry door.  There will not be any yard 
lighting. 
 
Mr. Brian McKibben of 130 Ashe Street, the adjacent property owner, stated that his only concern 
was the encroachment onto his property which seemed to have been resolved. 
 
Chairperson Stark asked if the proposed color of the new doors is an approved color. 
 
Mr. Sheer responded that the color shown is one that the architect had chosen but the door will be 
painted an approved color. 
 
Ms. Sutphin stated that stained wooden doors do not require approval, but if the doors will be 
painted, a Certificate of Appropriateness - Minor Work must be obtained.   
 
Ms. Goodman inquired about the style of the windows.   
 
Mr. Sheer said the windows will be very similar to the existing windows. 
 
Carolyn Burns made a  motion, which was seconded by Dorothy Shankle, to close the public 
hearing.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION ACTION: 
  
FINDINGS OF FACT 
 
The following findings of fact were made by the Historic District Commission: 
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FINDING OF FACT #1 
 

Molly Goodman made a motion, which was seconded by Mart Gibson, that as a finding of fact 
the application is complete with the modification made by the applicant at the meeting that the 
addition will not encroach onto the neighboring property and that all other facts submitted are 
relevant to the case.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 

FINDING OF FACT #2 
 
Mart Gibson made a motion, which was seconded by Carolyn Burns, that as a finding of fact the 
height of the building, the setback as discussed and amended by the applicant’s statement during 
the meeting, exterior construction materials, architectural details, general roof shape and materials, 
including the gabled end, finishes, proportion, the general form of the building, structure 
conditions, building scale in relation to the original structure, and after consideration of the 
Secretary of the Interior Guidelines, the application complies with Section 2.28.10 Criteria for a 
Certificate of Appropriateness - Major Works Criteria (A) through (C).   The motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Mart Gibson made a motion, which was seconded by Molly Goodman, to approve HD-05-18 with 
the following conditions: 
 

1. that the proposed addition be approved as is by the necessary building, zoning and fire 
authorities prior to construction; and  
 

2. if the project is rejected by any of the reviewing authorities, any changes will be submitted 
to the Historic District Commission for review.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
None 
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
Ms. Sutphin stated that the next meeting of the Historic District Commission will be held on 
November 8, 2018. 
 
A discussion ensued regarding the role of the Historic District Commission in reviewing 
applications, the quasi-judicial hearing process and proper procedure. 
 
There being no other business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 6:18 PM. 
 
Respectfully submitted: 
 
Cindy Williams 
Secretary to the Historic District Commission 
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Narrative: 
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